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Some of our resident’s who have found each other here at Desert Harbor 

HAPPY VALENTINE’S DAY 

Dick & Carol 

Dick & Barb 
Bruno & Judy 

Steve & Colleen 
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President Jim Gabel Lot #150 480-625-1297 

Vice President TBA   

Secretary Margo Crawford Lot #104 623-910-2713 

Treasurer Tim Chrissis Lot #34 480-982-1891 

Board Member Midge Drouin Lot #203 602-459-9039 

Board Member TBA   

Board Member Bill Johnson Lot #5 480-982-1224 
    

 

 
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 
 

ACTIVITIES ORGANIZATION 

RESIDENT’S MEETING   by    Bob Mayo 
The resident’s meeting was called to order by acting President Jim Gabel at 9:00 am January 4th.  Following the Pledge 
of Allegiance the minutes of the previous meeting were presented and approved along with the Treasurer;s report. 
Kathy Gabel provided a recap of the New Year;s Eve party and also stated that the Friday evening dance events would 
continue at least through the end of January.  Tracy from Solstice provided information on several events in the month of 
January including a Casino School which will be held January 28th at 11:00 am and will cost $10 for anyone interested.  
The school will provide information on strategy and tips which may help those wanting to improve their gaming skills. 
Frank Kosar provided an update on the monthly breakfast club events and requested that anybody wishing to attend sign 
up in the clubhouse so they can be sure of providing enough food for everyone.  Connie Riter provided information on 
several upcoming trips including one planned for March 5th to the Botanical Gardens to see the Chihuly Exhibit.  The 
event will include a dinner at Monte’s and will cost $99 per person.  More information will be on the board in the club-
house. 
Coleen Kitzman thanked all those who participated in the Christmas mittens project and is looking for donations of food 
to help families in need in the area.  Coleen also said she is available to provide transportation to those needing it for 
hospital and doctor appointments etc.  Dick Smith announced the web site is up and running and Jim Gabel again 
brought up the need for hosts for the pot luck dinners.  This led to a suggestion by Sherry Weinert that the hosts duties 
needed to be better spelled out and a discussion followed regarding the setup and cleaning duties required, and how this 
could be accomplished, including a suggestion that someone who has hosted a pot luck could buddy up with a new host 
and help them learn what needed to be done. 
Jim Gabel asked for volunteers to serve on the nominating committee that seek out individuals who would like to serve 
on the activities organization board.  Positions open are for President, Vice President, and two board members at large.  
Vernita Loveridge, Jackie Bowman, and Steve Davison volunteered to serve as the nominating committee.  Jim also 
asked for volunteers to audit the financial records of the organization and report the findings to the membership.  Art 
Roberts and Carol Rysavy volunteered and will serve as the audit committee.  Sherry Weinert volunteered to act as the 
point of contact for the kitchen, however she asked that when people use the kitchen and see that something is needed 
they should contact her and let her know. 
There was also a lengthy discussion on the duties of the board members and how some people feel that board members 
are not being utilized effectively.  There will be more on this matter down the road. 
Meeting was adjourned at 10:25 a.m. 
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WEB MASTER, DICK SMITH, 480-983-5819 

DESERT HARBOR ACTIVITIES  

 ACTIVITY COORDINATOR TELEPHONE 

 BINGO SHERRY WEINERT 307-329-7782 

 CASINO TRIPS CONNIE RITER 480-641-7753 

 CLOSET QUILTERS CAROLE HOBSON 480-288-6270 

 CRAFTS MARGO CRAWFORD 623-910-2713 

 ENTERTAINMENT KATHY GABEL  480-625-1297 

 GENEALOGY ESTHER  LOUGH 480-288-8579 

 GOLF DON WALKER 480-288-5686 

 HORSESHOES TBA  

 LADIES OUT OF THE PARK 
LUNCHEONS 

TBA  

 LADIES SOUP & SALAD 
LUNCHEON 

JOANN  HANKISON 480-641-0975 

 LINE DANCING MARY PAT SUMMERS 480-983-4227 

 MAH JONGG ESTHER LOUGH 480-288-8579 

 PINOCHLE TBA  

 POKER MIKE BAUSCHARD 480-288-4332 

 SHUFFLEBOARD CLIFF TESSMER 480-671-1414 

 STITCH & CHAT CAROLE HOBSON 480-288-6270 

 TAI CHI DICK SMITH 480-983-5819 

 WELCOME / SUNSHINE DIANE TREMBLAY  480-982-1419 

DESERT HARBOR MANAGER, 480-288-8876 

NEWSLETTER COMMITTEE 
Connie Riter, Dave Borchardt, Dick Smith, Bob Mayo, 

Midge Drouin,  Margo Crawford, Jane Boudreau 
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BIRTHDAYS  -  ANNIVERSARIES 
FEBRUARY BIRTHDAYS FEBRUARY ANNIVERSARIES 

If you wish to add your birthday 
and/or anniversary or make any 
corrections to the list, please call 
Dick Smith at 480-983-5819 

Day Name    Lot #  
  
 2 Philicia Hightower    8 
 2         John Fitzpatrick                       94 
 2         Wayne Sunderman                  71 
 3 Mickey Kosar   110 
 5 Fay Brandt    109 
 6 Judy Fischer    96 
10 Bette Roy    130  
11 Barb Schnier    146 
11 Sherry Weinert  186 
14 Jean Hansen    151 
14        Arlene Wicken                          37 
16 Carole Garriott  115 
18 Alana Zimmer     41 
20 John Smartt     20 
21 Allen Horning   106 
26 Beverly Thau    32 
29 James Almon     9  

Day Name    Lot #  
 
  6        Dick & Liz Paprowicz            197 
10 Jim & Bonnie Harrison  40 
14 Jerry & Patricia Murphy 205 
14 John & Anne Eubank   169 
15 Ron & Connie Farmer  175 
19 Michael & Monica Bauschard  99 
22 Jim & Kathy Gabel  150 
23 Jim & Anna Parker   12 
24        Clark & Karen Kroschel          105 
24        Doug and Bertha Harris          180 
  

PHONE BOOK UPDATES : 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
NEW RESIDENTS : 
 
 Lee & Dee Ramsey, Lot #91, 775-230-4677 
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Community Worship at Desert Harbor  by Pastor Penny Newby 
 
We had an awesome Christmas Service on December 20th when Tom & Ruby Standiford, and our own Hans 
Nikolas, and Ron Fisher performed Country Gospel Music and ended service with wonderful Christmas car-
ols. We will be having Gospel Echo's back again the first of March. Until then grace us with your presence at 
our Worship Service Sunday's at 10:30am.  
 
We have been enjoying an interactive Bible Study on Tuesday 6pm in the Craft Room.  
 
Everyone Welcome! 

Odds and Ends   by Connie Riter 
 
We have 13 coyote coupon books for sale -- and only one month more to sell them in.  Please help us sell all 
of them.  Using only 2 coupons from the book can pay for the book.  The price is $20 per book.  Call me if you 
would like one. 
 
In the Clubhouse is a basket for putting your used greeting cards, including Christmas cards, in.  Just the 
fronts -- please, and no Hallmark or American Greeting Cards.  When I get enough I send them to St. Jude’s 
in Nevada where they recycle them -- making them into new greeting cards which they then sell.  You can 
also put sample bottles of lotions, etc. which you pick up at Hotels in this basket --  These I give to Sunshine 
Acres where the children use them during the summer for some of their camp outs. 
 
And finally, if you would like a magnetic backed name tag, these I also can order for you.  I will need your 
name, lot number, and from what State or Province you call “home.”  These are $9 each and I will need the 
money before I order them.  

Activities Organization Elections  -  By Bob Mayo 
 
It is that time of year again when residents will elect new officers to the activities organization board. 
Positions open are for President, Vice President and two board members at large.  A nominating committee 
was formed at the January residents meeting.  Those members are: 
 Vernita Loveridge Lot 153 Ph: 770-547-9184 
 Jackie Bowman Lot 102 Ph:  480-983-6534 
 Steve Davison  Lot 134 Ph:  307-626-4456 
Anybody desiring to serve in any of the board positions should contact one of these individuals and let them 
know of their desire to run for the office. 
Nominations will be formally presented at the February residents meeting and that time nominations will also 
be accepted from the floor.  Ballots will be provided to all park residents during the month of February and 
must be returned prior to the start of the March residents meeting.  Ballots will be counted and the results 
announced at the end of that meeting. 
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Bus Trips Available Now    by Connie Riter 
 
Upcoming trips which are available are a day trip to Tubac on Feb. 5th 
for the Arts and Crafts festival.  $49 pp.  Feb. 7th there is a  Phoenix 
City Tour which includes a tour of Old Town Scottsdale and lunch 
(incl) at the Sugar Bowl restaurant.  $55 pp.  There is a tour of Sedona 
on Feb. 14th $55 pp with free time for shopping and sightseeing.  The 
Phoenix Gold Cup 2014 horse races which includes reserved seating, a buffet lunch in the Turf Club Ter-
race, and other extras will be held on Feb. 15th.  We already have a group from the Park going to this. $75 
pp.   The Verde Canyon Railroad trip is going on Feb. 20th for $159 pp.  This includes first  class seating, 
complementary appetizers, the 40 mile train ride, and dinner (inc.) 
 
A trip to the Phoenix Botanical Gardens on March 5 includes an evening viewing of the Chihuly glass sculp-
tures and dinner at the historic Monty’s La Casa Vieja.  $99 pp.  March 4-6 is a trip to Laughlin, staying at 
the Aquarius, which includes 2 buffets for $149 pp. dbl.  March 13-14 is a trip to the Grand Canyon and 
Bearizona, for $230 pp. dbl.  This includes a prime rib dinner buffet, a tour of the south rim park, Bearizona 
Wild Life Park, and free time in Sedona.   March 15-16 -- Las Vegas trip, staying at the Four Queens which 
includes 2 breakfasts and no other casino stops for $139 pp. dbl.  March 19th -- is a trip to the Verde Valley 
Wine Trails, a tour of the Alcantara Vineyard and a catered lunch there, and a brief stay at Cliff Castle Ca-
sino  for $89 pp.   
 
Give me a call if you’d like to make reservations for any of these trips -- Connie  641-7753.  The Activities 
Committee gets a commission on any trips you book through me.  Check the book in the clubhouse for other 
trips not mentioned here. 

New Year's at Desert Harbor  by Midge Drouin  
 
It was party time here at Desert Harbor welcoming in the New Year of 2014.  A group of around 50 
residents got together for festivities, hors d’oeurves, music, and dancing. There was plenty of toast-
ing going on with our Red Solo cups games provided by Darwin and Arturo.  
 
Have you ever played bingo with a dance partner? While you're dancing and bingo is called you find 
another dance partner....it gets everyone on the dance floor...lots of fun. We also played the balloon 
dance where partners held a blown up balloon between their foreheads and danced until the balloon 
came loose, which disqualified the couple. The last couple left would win a bottle of wine as their 
prize. The last game was the newspaper game in which the paper was spread out on the floor and 
when the music stopped,  both partners had to get on the paper without any part of a foot touching 
the floor. Sounds easy but when after the song stopped, you would have to fold the newspaper in 
half (needless to say that paper got pretty small for two people to keep their feet on). What a night! 
Good music, camaraderie, and food was enjoyed by all. By the time midnight came, more than two 
thirds of our gang was still there to ring in the New Year with a champagne toast. Thanks to all who 
hosted, set-up, and cleaned up afterwards. Happy New Year everyone. 
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COMPUTER CORNER 
by Margo Crawford 

Working with files and folders 
 

· Using libraries to access your files and folders  
A file is an item that contains information—for example, text or images or music. 
When opened, a file can look very much like a text document or a picture that you 
might find on someone's desk or in a filing cabinet. On your computer, files are rep-
resented with icons; this makes it easy to recognize a type of file by looking at its 
icon. Here are some common file icons: 

Icons for a few types of files 

A folder is a container you can use to store files in. If you had thousands of paper files on your desk, it would be nearly 
impossible to find any particular file when you needed it. That's why people often store paper files in folders inside a filing 
cabinet. On your computer, folders work the same way.  

An empty folder (left); a folder containing files (right) 

Folders can also store other folders. A folder within a folder is usually called a subfolder. You can create any number of 
subfolders, and each can hold any number of files and additional subfolders. 
Using libraries to access your files and folders 
When it comes to getting organized, you don't need to start from scratch. You can use libraries, a feature new to this ver-
sion of Windows, to access your files and folders, and arrange them in different ways. Here's a list of the four default li-
braries and what they're typically used for: 

· Documents library. Use this library to organize and arrange word-processing documents, spreadsheets, presen-
tations, and other text-related files. For more information, see Managing your documents. 
By default, files that you move, copy, or save to the Documents library are stored in the My Documents folder. 

· Pictures library. Use this library to organize and arrange your digital pictures, whether you get them from your 
camera, scanner, or in e-mail from other people. For more information, see Managing your pictures. 
By default, files that you move, copy, or save to the Pictures library are stored in the My Pictures folder. 

· Music library. Use this library to organize and arrange your digital music, such as songs that you rip from an au-
dio CD or that you download from the Internet. For more information, see Managing your music. 
By default, files that you move, copy, or save to the Music library are stored in the My Music folder. 

· Videos library. Use this library to organize and arrange your videos, such as clips from your digital camera or 
camcorder, or video files that you download from the Internet. For more information, see Managing your videos. 
By default, files that you move, copy, or save to the Videos library are stored in the My Videos folder. 

To open the Documents, Pictures, or Music libraries, click the Start button, and then click Documents, Pictures, or Music. 
you can open common libraries from the Start menu 
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Desert Harbor Dual Christmas Party   by Midge Drouin  
 
How lucky did we get to celebrate not one, but two Christmas parties here at Desert Harbor. Tracey, 
who works for Solstice as activities director, treated us to goodies of all kinds on Saturday, Decem-
ber  14th, from 4PM to 6PM at our clubhouse.  We even had a Charlie Brown Christmas Tree with 
envelopes hanging from it containing surprises from gift cards to money.  We had a group of around 
50 people who attended.  
 
Some of our residents stayed after the festivities to play left-right-center, a fun game played with 
dice.  Another group played Texas Hold-em.  A good time was had by all. Thank you Tracey!  
 
The following Saturday, on the 21st of December, we had our Pot Luck Christmas Party which was 
represented by 70 people.  Many delicious meats, veggies, potatoes, salads, and dessert of all kinds 
were served.  There was our usual 50/50 drawing (won by Terry Watts) and horse racing for those 
who stayed to enjoy the rest of the evening.  

BINGO 
 
Don’t forget, Bingo is on Monday nights at 6:30 pm in the clubhouse.  We play a total of 11 games 
and they are all free except for game #10 (coverall) which is $1.00 for 3 cards and all the money col-
lected goes to the winner. 
 

JAM SESSIONS 
 
Our Desert Harbor Jam Sessions are held on the first and third Wednesdays of the month at 6:30 
pm in the clubhouse.  Please join us for an evening of terrific entertainment and fun. 

50’s and 60’s Friday Nights Winter Dance Party 
 
We have terrific music from the 50’s and 60’s, with some country music too., so come and join your 
neighbors for a fun filled night of entertainment, dancing, fun games and socializing.  It is usually 
held on the second and fourth Friday night of the month, but look for notices put up in the clubhouse 
as well. 
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Karen and Jim Stephens wanted everyone to know that their Church is giving out fresh veggies and 
fruit on the third Saturday of each month.  For $10 you can purchase 60 pounds of food!   
If interested, just come to the parking lot between 9 am and 1 pm on the third Saturday 

 of the month. 
See flyer below. 



10 

 

harbor lights newsletter 

CHIT CHAT AROUND THE PARK 

January Ladies Get Acquainted Soup-N-Salad Luncheon 
by Jane Boudreau 

 
     The January Ladies Get Acquainted Soup-N--Salad Luncheon was held on the 7th with 30 ladies in atten-
dance.  Four new residents joined the ladies for the first time.  They enjoyed five soups, a wide variety of sal-
ads and scrumptious deserts.  A fifty/fifty drawing was held with Sherry Weinert winning the pot.  A big thank 
you goes to Kathy Gabel and Midge Drouin for selling the 50/50 tickets. 
     During the March luncheon the ladies will be entertained with a fashion show with clothing provided by the 
Dress Barn.  Seven models will be selected at the February luncheon.  All the ladies of Desert Harbor are in-
vited to the fashion show. Please consider joining us for lunch before the fashion show. 
    The Ladies Luncheon is held on the first Tuesday of the month in our clubhouse.  A signup sheet is posted 
on the bulletin board for you to indicate what you would like to contribute to the luncheon.  We look forward to 
seeing you on February 4th. 

DECEMBER LADIES HOLIDAY LUNCHEON 
by Jane Boudreau 

 
          On December 17th  twenty three ladies enjoyed a holiday lunch at Charleston’s Restaurant in Mesa.  I 
would classify Charleston’s as American Cuisine with many of the ladies enjoying the wonderful Potato Soup, 
Rubin Sandwiches, Salads and Chicken Tenders.  If you ordered one of the salads it was accompanied by a 
warm croissant. 
      All those attending want to thank Jean Hanson for the individual gifts she presented to each of us.  Thank 
you Jean for being so thoughtful. 
      Monthly on the third Tuesday the ladies of Desert Harbor enjoy lunch at one of the many local restau-
rants.  One of the attendees volunteers to select and organize the next month’s location.  This process has 
been working well and takes the responsibility off one person to always select and organize the event.   A 
sign-up sheet is posted on the bulletin board.   We look forward to seeing you next month. 

SAVE THE DATE!   by: Dick Smith  
 
Sat. Feb 1st       9:00a  Residents Meeting 
Sun. Feb 2nd      4:00p Super Bowl Party (BYOB and snacks to share) 
Tue. Feb 4th       12p  Ladies Soup & Salad Luncheon 
Sat. Feb 8th        7:30p Highland Pipe & Drum presented by Solstice.  $5.00 charge at door   
Sat. Feb 15th      4:30p  Potluck 
Tue. Feb 18th      11:00a  Ladies Luncheon 
Thu. Feb 20th       7:15a  Wild Horse Pass & Lone Butte Casinos 
Sat.  Feb 22nd      5:00p Western Hoedown 
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You can also view the newsletter in full color at our website   www.desertharboraz.com 

WHO  AM  I  ? 

DICK NIENKARK 
 

We had a total of 3 correct guesses and Jackie Bowman was the earliest person to guess correctly.  
We did have a correct guess in the suggestion box, but there was no 

name, date or time on that guess. 

Stay tuned in the coming months for a new person in the “Who Am I” series.  And when you do 
make a guess for the suggestion box, we need your name, date and time.  When you send your en-

try in by e-mail, the date and time are right on the e-mail.  E-mail guesses should be sent to 
azhighways@aol.com. 
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RECYCLED GREETING CARDS WANTED 
 
Do you have used greeting cards?  There is a basket in the clubhouse that you can put them in.  Only the 
fronts are used.  Connie Riter will be sure the cards are sent to St. Jude’s in Nevada. Thank you. 

SPECIAL COUNTRY GOSPEL SERVICE   by Pastor Penny Newby 
 
On Sunday December 22nd Community Worship had special guests do a wonderful Country Gospel 
Service.  Tom & Ruby Standiford performed several songs they wrote as well as some old time fa-
vorites.  51 residents attended the service.  The program rounded out with our own Ron Fisher on 
the drums and a great time of Christmas Carols by Hans Nikolas as we all sang along.  We are ex-
cited to have Gospel Echoes come back in the near future. 
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HEALTH ARTICLE   by Midge Drouin 

International Travel with Your Pet 
 
With the holidays over and summer not yet here, now is a good time to think about advanced planning for the 
upcoming trip you and your pet will be taking. If you haven’t thought about taking a trip with your pet, think 
again. Millions of Americans travel with their pets both locally and internationally and according to an August 
2012 TripAdvisor.com survey, 49% of the pet owning public have plans to travel with their pets. 
 
Get some ID 
Entrance into many countries requires your pet to have a permanent form of identification. The best form is a 
microchip placed by your veterinarian. Even if you don’t plan to travel anytime soon, every pet should have a 
microchip to help get them back home if they are lost. If your pet already has a microchip, double check and 
make sure the registration information is paid and up to date. Inaccurate information in the microchip data-
base prevents animal rescue groups from contacting you when they find your pet.  
 
Do your homework 
Research the pet entry requirements for your destination. Every country is different. As a start, review the in-
formation provided by the United States Department of Agriculture. 
Their website contains both general information and some country-specific information about pet travel. 
You should also locate information on pet travel on the website of the country you plan to visit. Although you 
and your pet are simply going on vacation, the information about pet entry requirements may be found under 
import/export regulations. If you cannot find the information or you need further clarification, call the country’s 
consulate or embassy. The United States Department of State has a listing. 
If you find conflicting information about entry requirements, the destination country holds the trump card, so 
rely on their website and embassy. 
 
Pack the paper 
Not newspaper, but your pet’s papers. According to TripAdvisor.com, only 45% of pet owners travel with 
health certificates and rabies documentation. I find this surprising. Keeping your pet’s vaccinations up to date 
and keeping their vaccination certificates on file will help streamline obtaining critical travel documents. Bring 
copies with you and ask your veterinarian for a summary of your pet’s medical conditions and medications. 
 
Important reminders 

 Start early. Some countries require your pet to have a special rabies blood test performed. Only cer-
tain laboratories perform this test and timing is critical.  

 Even though you may have started preparing early for your trip, certain travel documents must be 
signed only days before departure. Allow time in your schedule to finalize any of your pet’s travel 
documents.  

 Some countries require your pet’s health papers be signed by a USDA accredited veterinarian. Not all 
veterinarians are accredited, so check with your veterinarian well in advance of your trip to make sure 
you have an appointment with one who can sign the travel papers. 

 
It's important to remember that it's not just international travel that has a lot of paperwork. If you're planning to 
go to Hawaii then plan for a lot of paperwork and a lot of time. Since Hawaii has no rabies they are extremely 
strict on rabies titers and vaccinations. It can take six months plus to get a pet prepared to go to Hawaii. Any 
travel you plan to do, international or just a quick flight, do your homework to be prepared 
 



14 

 

harbor lights newsletter 
harbor lights newsletter 

ITEMS FOR SALE OR ITEMS WANTED 
 
WANTED:  Used bike, 2 or 3 wheel, Patti Fitzpatrick, Lot #94, 480-288-8203 
 
FOR SALE:  Folding chairs in the clubhouse, 4 chairs for $10.00. 
 

Book Review    by    Bob Mayo 
 
Command and Control: Nuclear Weapons, the Damascus Accident and the Illusion of Safety. 
Author:  Eric Schlosser 
 
This book is a work of non-fiction.  It accurately presents the dilemma faced by policy makers as well as mili-
tary leaders of this country since the dawn of the nuclear age with the atomic test at Trinity Site in New Mex-
ico and the subsequent use of atomic weapons at Hiroshima and Nagasaki which finally brought an end to 
WWII.  The basic issue is one of how to insure that these weapons, a single one of which may have the ca-
pacity to wipe out an entire city as well as causing possibly hundreds of thousands of casualties, cannot be 
stolen, sabotaged, used without proper authorization or detonated inadvertently as a result of an accident. 
The author provides a detailed history of the efforts of many individuals and agencies along with the problems 
associated with resolving these issues, due in part to the sometimes competing requirements of the scientists 
who design the weapons and the military which are the ones who would actually be called upon to deliver 
them.  It also gives a history with many details of major accidents/incidents from the 1940’s onward involving 
nuclear weapons or material. 
 
Interwoven throughout this history is the almost minute by minute account of a major accident involving a Ti-
tan II missile with its associated W53 nuclear warhead which occurred outside of Damascus, Arkansas in 
September 1980.  The Titan II was on alert at launch complex 374-7 near Damascus when a maintenance 
person dropped a socket from a socket wrench which fell about 80 feet and pierced the skin of the first stage 
fuel tank causing a leak.  The leak eventually led to an explosion in the silo which destroyed the complex and 
hurled the warhead about 100 feet before it came to rest. There was no nuclear detonation and in this in-
stance no release of radiation or of radioactive material.  The author accurately recounts the actions of many 
individuals both at the site and those not at the scene to try to prevent an explosion and to contain the dam-
age should one occur.  It describes the actions both good and bad, of the individuals involved in the decision 
making process along with the often heroic actions of those who tried to prevent the explosion including one 
airman who died as a result of his injuries. 
 
This is a well researched book and definitely worth reading for anybody having an interest in nuclear weapons 
and their control and use. 
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DESERT  HARBOR  RESIDENTS  OFFER  SERVICES 
       

 NAME LOT SERVICE PHONE 
       

 Midge Drouin 203 Haircuts, Styling, Blow Drying 602-459-9039 

 Margo Crawford 104 Photo restoration, scanning-slides 623-910-2713 

 Dorothy Mueller 155 Avon Products, Free Boxes 480-984-9780 

 Esther Lough 123 Puppy Sitting 480-288-8579 

 Connie Riter 81 Bus Trips 480-641-7753 

 Renee Spears 57 Reiki Sessions 480-215-8328 

 Jean Myers 44 Pet & House Sitting, Drive to Store, Doctor’s 480-671-4481 
   Office, Airport, House Cleaning  

 Bob Myers 44 Yard work, odd jobs 480-671-4481 

 John Williams 162 Handyman 602-561-4562 
     
 Liz Pawlowski 6 Odd jobs, anything you can’t do yourself 619-508-9402 
     
 Karen Majur 173 Sweet Life Home Sales 480-250-2219 

 Lance Johnson 29 Custom Jewelry, Professional Jewelry Repair 801-231-3568 
     
 Miles Lowery  Exterior pressure washing, screens & windows, 480-276-8568 
   exterior painting, tighten jacks under home,  
   repair-replace roofs, handyman  
     
 Dick Smith 74 House Sitting, Transportation to Dr. or Store 480-983-5819 
     

 Greg Sather 10 Interior, Exterior Painting 602-558-0612 

Updates to the calendar can always be found on the website     
www.desertharboraz.com 
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Sun Mon Tue Wed Thu Fri Sat 

      1 
8am 
Coffee/Donuts 
9am  
Residents  
Meeting 
5:30 Texas 
Hold’em Poker 

2 
10:30 am Church 
1pm Texas 
Hold’em Poker 
 
4pm Superbowl         
         Party 

3 
7:30am  
Water  Aerobics 
8am Exercise 
9am Line Dancing 
1pm Mahjongg 
6:30pm Bingo 
6:30pm Billiards 

4 
7:30am  
Water Aerobics 
12pm Ladies 
Soup/Salad 
Luncheon 
6pm Bible Study 
6:30 pm NDQ  
Poker 
7pm Cards 

5 
7:30am 
Water Aerobics 
8am Exercise 
1-3pm Quilting 
3pm Dance Class 
6pm Jam Session 
 

6 
7:30am 
Water Aerobics 
11am cards 
11am Golf 
2pm  
Shuffleboard 
6:30pm Billiards 

7 
7:30am 
Water Aerobics 
8am Exercise 
1pm Genealogy 
4pm Happy Hour 
7pm Cards 

8 
8am 
Coffee/Donuts 
5:30pm Texas 
Hold’em Poker 
 
 

9 
10:30 am Church 
1pm Texas 
Hold’em Poker 
2pm Pinochle 

10 
7:30am  
Water  Aerobics 
8am Exercise 
9am Line Dancing 
1pm Mahjongg 
6:30pm Bingo 
6:30pm Billiards 

11 
7:30am  
Water Aerobics 
6pm Bible Study 
6:30 pm NDQ  
Poker 
7pm Cards 
 
 

12 
7:30am 
Water Aerobics 
8-9:30am  
Desert Harbor 
Breakfast Club 
8am Exercise 
11am cards 
3pm Dance Class 
 
 

13 
7:30am 
Water Aerobics 
11am Golf 
1-3pm Quilting 
2pm  
Shuffleboard 

14 
7:30am 
Water Aerobics 
8am Exercise 
1pm Genealogy 
4pm Happy Hour 
5:30 Texas 
Hold’em Poker 
7pm Cards 

15 
8am 
Coffee/Donuts 
4:30pm Happy 
Hour 
5pm  
Pot Luck 
 
 

16 
10:30 am Church 
1pm Texas 
Hold’em Poker 

17 
7:30am  
Water  Aerobics 
8am Exercise 
9am Line Dancing 
1pm Mahjongg 
6:30pm Bingo 
6:30pm Billiards 

18 
7:30am  
Water Aerobics 
11am Ladies  
     Luncheon 
6pm Bible Study 
6:30 pm NDQ 
Poker 
7pm Cards 

19 
7:30am 
Water Aerobics 
8am Exercise 
1-3pm Quilting 
3pm Dance Class 
6pm Jam Session 
 

20 
7:30am 
Water Aerobics 
9am Casino 
Gilar River/ 
Lone Butte 
11am cards 
11am Golf 
2pm  
Shuffleboard 
6:30pm Billiards 

21 
7:30am 
Water Aerobics 
8am Exercise 
1pm Genealogy 
4pm Happy Hour 
5:30pm Texas 
Hold’em Poker 
7pm Cards 

22 
8am 
Coffee/Donuts 
 
 
“Western 
    Hoedown” 
5:00 pm 

23 
10:30 am Church 
1pm Texas 
Hold’em Poker 
2pm Pinochle 

24 
7:30am  
Water  Aerobics 
8am Exercise 
9am Line Dancing 
1pm Mahjongg 
6:30pm Bingo 
6:30pm Billiards 

25 
7:30am  
Water Aerobics 
6pm Bible Study 
6:30 pm NDQ  
Poker 
7pm Cards 

26 
7:30am 
Water Aerobics 
8am Exercise 
11am cards 
3pm Dance Class 
 

27 
7:30am 
Water Aerobics 
11am Golf 
1-3pm Quilting 
2pm  
Shuffleboard 

28 
7:30am 
Water Aerobics 
8am Exercise 
1pm Genealogy 
4pm Happy Hour 
7pm Cards 
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